
180603 Justice and Race 

There is neither Jew nor Greek; there is neither slave nor free; nor is there 
male and female, for you are all one in Christ Jesus. Galatians 3:28 
 
Therefore you should treat people the way that you want people to treat you; 
this is the law and the prophets. Matthew 7:28 
 
“Teacher, what is the greatest commandment in the Law?” 

He replied, “You must love the Lord your God with all your heart, with all your 
being,[a] and with all your mind. This is the first and greatest 
commandment.  And the second is like it: You must love your neighbor as you 
love yourself.  All the Law and the Prophets depend on these two commands.” 
Matthew 22:36-40 
 

This is our second sermon on justice. Next week Rev Nancy Bauer King and I 
are going to address justice and sexuality. Believe it or not, this summer we 
are preaching on topics the congregation has asked about. When I return from 
annual conference I will continue the series with three sermons on topics 
you’ve chosen in context of compassion, then three on mercy. 
 
God didn’t visit European’s first. Adam, Abraham and Jesus were middle 
easterners with a skin complexion somewhat darker than what we erroneously 
call white and lighter than what we erroneously call black. We forget and have 
created a tradition in which our paintings picture a European Jesus and our 
carols misplace northern snow on the shepherd’s hills of Bethlehem. We may 
not be taught that Simon of Cyrene who carried Jesus’ cross was from present 
day Libya, or that Egyptians and Cyrenians were among those who heard the 
apostles preach on Pentecost; or that one of the first generation to be baptized 
was a eunuch from Ethiopia. We may ignore the scripture studies that suggest 
Bathsheba, wife of David, mother of Solomon, in the lineage of Jesus, was 
likely African in heritage. 
 
For the last 25 years I have taught social science understanding that there is 
no such thing as a pure race that has any physical or spiritual uniqueness. 
There is no inherent heightened capacity for language, complex thought, or 
physical ability with the exception perhaps of the ability to fly from half court 
to the basket while changing the ball approach 3 or 4 times. We speak instead 
of a difference in ethnicity which comes from one’s national, cultural, 
language or traditional background. Professionally I was in position for several 
years to hire college faculty for Lakeland College in Japan. I advertised in the 
English language newspaper of Tokyo and hired a geology Ph.D. from Ghana, 
a history Ph.D. from Texas, a Japanese M.Ed to teach English language 
among many others. All performed superbly. 

https://www.biblegateway.com/passage/?search=Matthew+22%3A36-40&version=CEB#fen-CEB-23907a


 
Latest genetic studies indicate a single source of humanity located in Africa. 
They way they do that is to look for the degree of genetic variation, and it is 
greatest in Africa, suggesting that other settlements descended from 
migrations from Africa.  
 
A photographic study of people native to their lands from Kenya to Norway 
shows a continuum from dark complexion to light, an evolution in survival 
over time to adjust to the conditions of the environment. Melanin, the pigment 
that gives the skin its complexion is greater in the tropics where light skin 
would cause a person to suffer. It is less in the polar regions where the body 
needs to absorb more vitamin D from the sun to survive. 
Caucasian is not a scientific term. Some guy generations back was travelling 
in the Caucasus Mountains that lie between Europe and Asia and thought the 
people there were so beautiful that he decided white people must have come 
from there, so he called them Caucasians. 
 
The church, which is often slow to recognize the implications of science, has 
in some places been led by people who want to believe they are uniquely held 
high in God’s favor. So we wanted to believe for the longest time that the earth 
was in the center of the universe. We want to believe that the people in power 
were justified in use of that power, that others were less than civilized, less 
than human – even savage. We had names and symbols to mark them like 
star on and star off Sneeches so we could identify who was better and who 
worse in God’s eyes. We made up tests to justify ourselves. Some churches 
used a pencil method for acceptability. If the pencil falls out of your hair you 
are acceptable. My brother told me yesterday that the Lutherans of North 
Carolina where he serves told him they used to welcome African Americans at 
the door and then tell them they will take them by the church bus to the black 
church where they will feel more at home, or make it so uncomfortable for the 
family that they won’t return. 
 
For voting we judged literacy by such questions as “write ‘cat backward.’” Of 
course if you wrote tac you would be wrong if the clerk wanted you to be 
wrong, because you should have written cat_backward. But if you had written 
cat_backward, you would also have been wrong because the clerk didn’t want 
you to win either way. 
 
All this is to speak to the tendency to mark ourselves as special. There is 
nothing wrong with believing God has a purpose for our lives that we need to 
discern and follow. That becomes our calling or vocation. It is problematic 
when we deny the next person, however facially complexioned or wherever 
ethnically rooted, the same opportunity. To think that God has somehow 



chosen us above others limits God and is unjust. 
 
People speak of justice to refer to fairness in opportunity and punishment, or 
of establishing our laws on a divine moral code. We know there are unjust 
laws and social patterns that intentionally deprive certain peoples of their life 
and freedom (whether tribe, ethnicity, age, religion or sex). Those who made 
the laws may have just-ified them, claiming the whole people to be unjustly 
deserving of life and freedom. We saw this in Germany in the 30s and 40s. We 
saw this in slavery in the southern United States. We saw this in the forced 
removal of Native Americans from their homes in the Trail of Tears. We saw 
this in the mass removal of Japanese Americans to internment camps in WW 
II. The Chinese Americans who helped build the transcontinental railroad 
were not allowed to ride the train back to California. 
 
It didn’t end in the past. Even now there is statistically documented race 
based discrimination in nearly every aspect of American life: in housing, 
education, employment, criminal justice and medical care to name some. 
Wisconsin is among the states with the greatest gap between white and black. 
A white man with criminal background is hired more readily than a black man 
with the same education and experience but with as clean record. Nationally a 
man with more melanin in his skin is arrested more often, convicted more 
often and be given longer sentences than a man with less melanin who 
commits the same crime. Our state doesn’t have a plan for record numbers of 
incarcerated African Americans when their time is served and many are kept 
in prison. Our own denomination’s social principles point out that over half of 
the residents within half a mile of hazardous waste facilities are African 
American or Latino, causing greater rates of intellectual delay, anxiety, 
depression, aggression, attention problems, infection, organ failure and 
mortality. 
 
The Bible speaks of justice very often but much less with explanation. For a 
core concept I would like us to go to Matthew 7:28 – Therefore you should 
treat people the way that you want people to treat you; this is the law and the 
prophets. Actually we get several clues about just behavior in chapter 7. Jesus 
says it again according to Matt 22:37-40 when he responds to the question, 
“What is the greatest commandment in the Law?” 

“You must love the Lord your God with all your heart, with all your 
being, and with all your mind. This is the first and greatest 
commandment.  And the second is like it: You must love your neighbor 
as you love yourself.  All the Law and the Prophets depend on these 
two commands.”  

 
Treat a man and woman with more melanin the way I would want to be 



treated. Give their kids the same opportunities I want for my own. Employ 
them on their merits the way I want to be judged. Love them the same way I 
want to be loved. 
 
I am not surprised when a local church addresses the history of injustice with 
attention given to the support of ethnic minority populations in education at 
our local schools, or in health care in our community, or in sponsorship of 
returning inmates of prison, or of referring minority populations to services in 
the city that assist with employable skills, family services and the like. 
 
It is important, however, that we not forget that Christ is our foundation. He 
gave living water to the Samaritan woman. As we address the social injustice 
the society and the church have historically committed, let us remember the 
greatest gift we can give is the love of God, the mercy of Christ, and the 
fellowship of the Holy Spirit. If we are guided by the same Holy Spirit, we will 
be led to keep our baptismal vows and give the care where needed. 
 
Justice homework this week, is to listen to the personal story of an ethnic 
minority person. Just listen. It may be the story of a friend, an acquaintance, 
a biography or an article. Ask yourself if there is a way for our church to 
address whatever injustice may have been committed by the society or the 
church. 
 
 
 


